UNIVERZITA PALACKÉHO V OLOMOUCI PEDAGOGICKÁ FAKULTA

Ústav cizích jazyků

Effective use of Digital Tools and Applications in ELT Classroom

Bakalářská práce

Markéta Heisig Ostárková, DiS.

Olomouc 2024 vedoucí práce: Mgr. Petra Charvátová

Prohlašuji, že jsem tuto práci vypracovala samostatně. Veškeré prameny a literaturu, které jsem pro tuto práci využila, řádně cituji a uvádím v bibliografii.				
V Olomouci dne 16.6.2024	Markéta Heisig Ostárková, DiS.			



Anotace

Jméno a příjmení	Markéta Heisig Ostárková, DiS.
Katedra	Ústav cizích jazyků
Vedoucí práce	Mgr. Petra Charvátová
Rok obhajoby	2024
Název práce	Effective use of Digital Tools and Applications in ELT
_	Classroom
Zvolený typ práce	Bakalářská
Anotace práce	Přehledová bakalářská práce pojednává o výhodách a nevýhodách digitálních nástrojů a aplikací a zkoumá jejich využití ve výuce anglického jazyka. První část se zabývá obecným popisem těchto nástrojů a klíčovými dokumenty digitálního vzdělávání. Druhá kapitola popisuje role a kompetence učitelů, které ovlivňují využívání digitálních technologií. Třetí část se podrobně zabývá konkrétními digitálními nástroji a aplikacemi a jejich výhodami a nevýhodami ve výuce základních dovedností v anglickém jazyce. Poslední kapitola pojednává o vnímání digitálních
Klíčová slova	nástrojů učiteli a žáky a poukazuje na jejich efektivní využívání. Digitální technologie, aplikace, vnímání učitelů, vnímání studentů, dovednosti
Anotace v AJ	The bachelor thesis discusses the advantages and disadvantages of digital tools and applications and explores their use in ELT classrooms. The first part deals with a general description of these tools and the key documents for digital education. The second section describes the roles and competences of teachers that influence the use of digital technologies. The third section looks in detail at specific digital tools and applications and their advantages and disadvantages in teaching essential English skills. The last section discusses teachers' and students' perspectives on digital tools and highlights their effective use.
Klíčová slova v AJ	Digital tools, applications, teachers' perception, students' perception, skills
Rozsah práce	44
Jazyk práce	Angličtina

Table of contents

Ir	Introduction6				
1	Digi	egital learning8			
	1.1	Digital tools and applications	8		
	1.2	Key documents for digital education	9		
2	Tea	Teaching English with digital tools and applications11			
	2.1	Teachers Competences			
	2.2	Digital Natives and Immigrants			
	2.3	Teachers' Digital Competences			
	2.4	The role of teachers and teaching methods			
3		tal tools and applications for ELT classroom teaching			
	3.1	ELT Listening			
	3.1.1				
	3.1.2	•			
	3.1.3				
	3.1.4				
	3.1.5				
	3.2	ELT Reading	19		
	3.2.				
	3.2.2				
	3.2.3				
	3.2.4	4 Quizziz	22		
3.3 ELT Speaking					
	3.3.	•			
	3.3.2				
	3.3.				
	3.4	ELT Writing	25		
	3.4.	1 Grammarly			
	3.4.2	•			
	3.4.	3 Canva	27		
4	Pers	spectives on using digital tools and applications	29		
	4.1	Teacher's perspective	29		
	4.2	Students's perspective			
	4.3	Effectiveness of digital tools			
(Conclusion33				
	Bibliography35				
	- 8-	I V			

Introduction

We live in a world of growing technologies so contemporary society is always under the development of modern technologies. This includes different types of technologies such as websites, digital platforms, applications, and social media (Černá et al., 2022, p. 15). Over time, they have become part of our daily lives and are an indispensable element for many people who find it difficult to live without them. The rise in the use of digital tools and applications has completely transformed and shifted various aspects of our lives and it has affected the way we approach both personal and professional tasks. As a result, the proficient usage of digital tools and applications is not merely a convenience but a crucial necessity for success in future careers, education and personal growth. The technologies have improved the efficiency, productivity, and connectivity of the modern workplace.

The same has been the case for education, which has changed significantly due to the integration of digital technologies. Digital tools and applications bring along new opportunities to develop innovations in teaching methods that can improve the entire learning process. The tools also provide access to a significant amount of information and resources that were previously unavailable to students. This gives students a broader perspective on the contents of the lesson. Online learning platforms, interactive educational software and applications provide students with accessible and personalized learning experiences that can be tailored to diverse needs and learning styles. Features such as interactive quizzes, instant feedback or creative templates can keep students highly engaged. In such a way, educators have a chance to create a more dynamic class environment, easily capture students' attention, motivate them and actively encourage their participation (Gunuç, 2018, p. 1).

However, the integration of technologies into the educational process is a complex task. It requires careful planning, strategic implementation and a thorough understanding of the educational objectives and the available digital tools and applications. For a start, teachers should clearly set the educational goals they want to achieve through the use of technology. Then, they should develop an effective strategy that explains how and when to use such digital tools to help their teaching process and maximize its benefits. Without proper planning, the digital tools can be integrated and then fail to offer a meaningful contribution to the teaching and learning process (Gunuç, 2018, p.2). Another important factor is the digital literacy of

teachers. Educators should actively participate in professional development sessions, seminars and workshops which help them to improve their knowledge and skills (Anggeraini, 2020, p. 169).

Digital tools and applications have also significantly shaped English Language Teaching (ELT) and thus give possibilities for new approaches for both teachers and students. This integration provides students with more flexibility to use the materials and access resources from anywhere. This benefit can be saving on costs and at the same time make foreign language learning more effective and create a better study environment (Kumar et al., 2022, p. 53). Moreover, these technologies have an effect on students' essential linguistic skills including listening, reading, speaking and writing.

The aim of the bachelor thesis is to compare the advantages and disadvantages of digital tools and applications in teaching essential English skills (listening, reading, speaking and writing) as well as to introduce the use of technology in English teaching and learning. The aim of the bachelor thesis is specified in the following objectives:

- 1. To identify the advantages and disadvantages of the use of digital tools and applications in ELT classroom.
- 2. To identify how to integrate technology effectively in ELT classroom.
- 3. To identify how digital tools and applications help in enhancing language skills from teachers' and students' perspectives.

1 Digital learning

In the first chapter of my thesis, I discuss the evolving society and new requirements of the school environment. I point out the need for further education of the teachers to keep up with students' knowledge of technologies and get to know the basic concepts of cybersecurity. I establish the definitions of the terms digital tools and applications which are used throughout my whole thesis. I examine the official documents describing the Czech schooling system and the changes it will go through in the upcoming years.

The concept of learning extends far beyond the boundaries of traditional schooling and formal education. It is a constant and dynamic process that lasts all our lives. Whether in physical or virtual spaces, learning takes on diverse forms and can occur in many contexts (Zounek et al., 2021, p. 69).

The long-term plan of education and development of the education system of the Czech Republic (2019-2023) emphasizes the necessity for the education system to adjust to a rapidly changing societal landscape brought about by information and digital technologies. This adaptation involves preparing teachers systematically, equipping schools with necessary tools, and integrating essential concepts like information literacy and cybersecurity into curricula (MŠMT, 2019, p. 20). According to Práger and Řeřicha (2009, p. 7), the schools underwent a significant change where the textbook-based environment was changed to the environment with digital tools. As students are exposed to the digital world on a daily basis, traditional teaching methods and textbooks appear outdated to them.

1.1 Digital tools and applications

In the contemporary, dynamic labour market, lifelong learning is indispensable mainly when work is based on knowledge. The capability of communicating efficiently and cultivating "relationship capital" became crucial to succeed in the knowledge economy, often realized through interactions facilitated by Information and Communication Technologies (ICT). In our constantly changing society, it is crucial to always upgrade and broaden new skills. It means to be committed to ongoing learning to keep up with the changing demands of our knowledge-based world (Punie, 2006, p. 24).

There are different ways to define the terminology when describing digital technologies. As examples of digital technologies, we can include laptops, computers, smartphones, and tablets (Bui, 2022). Thanks to these technologies digital tools like applications, software, programs and online platforms can be utilized (Moorhouse and Yan, 2023, p. 1). According to Černá et al. (2022, p. 15), given the predominant utilisation of technologies within the online domain, the term "online technologies" or "online tools," encapsulates a diverse array that encompasses various websites, online platforms, applications, and social networks.

1.2 Key documents for digital education

The key document for modernising Czech education for 2020-2030+ is called Strategy for the Education Policy of the Czech Republic up to 2030+. The Strategy highlights the significant role of education in the economic and societal transformation caused by digital technologies. Emphasis is placed on integrating digital literacy and computational thinking in education, supporting teachers' digital competencies, and addressing inequalities to prevent a digital divide among pupils. The document also accentuates technology's potential to enhance teaching efficacy, catering to individual needs, and fostering increased learning autonomy, focusing on ensuring equitable access to digital education for all students (MŠMT, 2020, p. 32).

The Framework Education programme for Elementary Education states, that one of the aims of elementary education is to help navigate students in the digital environment and guide them towards safe, confident, critical, and creative use of digital technologies in their work, learning, free time, and engagement in society and everyday life. (RVP ZV, 2021, p. 9).

As per the thematic report of the Czech School Inspectorate from 2017, it was revealed that the current landscape of utilizing digital technologies in education presents several challenges. These include ineffective conceptual frameworks and funding mechanisms, inadequate staffing levels, outdated computer equipment, and restricted connectivity (Czech School Inspectorate, 2017, p. 21-23). This assessment underscores a pressing need for improvements in these areas to ensure the effective integration of digital tools in educational settings (Kopecký et al., 2021, p. 13). According to the Annual report of the Czech School Inspectorate (2022, p. 274), 46,5% of teachers in primary and lower secondary schools effectively utilize digital tools, whereas only 11% of all students demonstrate effective use of

digital technologies. Additionally, digital technologies were completely unavailable in 19,7% of schools (Annual Report of Czech School Inspectorate, 2022, p. 274).

The COVID-19 pandemic of 2020 caused a big change in how digital technologies are integrated and used in education by teachers. E-learning started to be widely used in primary and secondary schools and many teachers needed to adopt online tools designed for distance learning which are tools they had not previously used regularly (Kopecký et al., 2021, p. 11).

The chapter reflects on society and the upcoming changes in Czech education. The research cited indicates that almost half of the participating teachers incorporate online tools in their lessons and only a limited number of their students use the technologies effectively. I also mention the impact of COVID-19 on Czech schools and lessons that moved even faster to bring digital technologies into education. This change describes the need for further teacher training and curriculum development. All these changes finally require collaborative efforts so that digital education can be available to all students.

The ChatGPT tool (GPT3,5) was used to edit the text in chapter 1.2.

2 Teaching English with digital tools and applications

In this section, I discuss the teaching of the English language with the use of digital tools and applications. I explore the key role of information and communication technologies (ICT) and the need for teacher's involvement in the topic. I emphasize the need for the development of teachers' digital competencies, which are necessary in modern life. I also distinguish the difference between digital natives and immigrants.

In recent years, information and communication technologies (ICT) have garnered heightened acknowledgement as fundamental constituents within the realm of education. The discernible influence of technology on the ELT is hardly unexpected. The extensive array of digital resources and English learning applications has profoundly augmented interactions and communication within this field. Technologies and teaching English as a second language are rapidly changing and growing. Based on Amin's paper (2019) and the literature he used; technologies help students expand their skills. It has affected many different areas such as teaching methods, assessing learners' progress, and the development of new principles in the teaching and learning processes of language (Amin, 2019, p.2).

2.1 Teachers Competences

Educational goals are evolving rapidly like the needs of our modern world. The demands of our educational system have changed, and it is up to teachers to navigate these changes effectively. Teachers should continually develop their professional competences in such a way they are prepared to support the learning of their students in a dynamic educational environment (Selvi, 2010, p. 167).

Teachers' competences are more than just what is in the textbooks. It is a mix of their knowledge, skills and personal attributes. Teacher competence embodies the teacher's capacity for guiding students through the journey of learning to cultivate remarkable individuals. This ability comes from four essential competences: pedagogical, personal, professional, and social. These abilities collectively shape the teacher's impact on the lives of their students. The professional competence of educators can be divided into five distinct facets: proficiency in a structured body of knowledge, capacity to employ practical experience relevant to the subject area, skill in adapting and applying knowledge within the subject of study, capability to merge

interdisciplinary knowledge and establish connections between subjects and proficiency in utilizing information and communication technology to its full extent (Tazitabong, 2021, p. 102). Additionally, according to Kay (2006), teachers proficient in ICT positively influence pupils' subject-learning processes, fostering critical thinking towards the organization and integration of digital technologies in education (Kay 2006, p. 385).

2.2 Digital Natives and Immigrants

The digital age has brought about a new era of technical influence on many aspects of our lives, transforming everything from computer games to tablets and applications (Kesharwani, 2020). Prensky (2001) defined that digital natives are those who have been using computers, video games and the Internet since they were born. The phrase Net Generation is occasionally employed as well (Hartman et al., 2007, p. 66). As per Oblinger and Obliger (2005), people born between 1982 and 1991 are classified as belonging to the Net Generation, having been immersed in various technological tools. They are reportedly captivated by new technologies, which purportedly influence their cognitive processes, behaviours, and learning approaches. People who weren't born into the digital realm but later embraced its many facets are known as Digital Immigrants. On the other side, Kirchner and De Bruyckere's article (2017) offers empirical evidence indicating that the concept of a digital native, presumed to be naturally proficient in handling information due to growing up in a digital era is unfounded. It means that the development of abilities necessary to enable them to learn effectively and efficiently while constructing knowledge is missing. Digital natives cannot process dual tasks faster or multitask better than digital immigrants.

Valtonen et al. (2011) conducted research assuming that Finnish teacher education students, being part of the Net Generation, would naturally incorporate characteristics of their digital upbringing into their teaching. However, their findings suggest that these assumptions about future teachers' new or different abilities and skills are highly debatable. The assumption that this generation would automatically adopt new approaches in their teaching also proved that they mainly use social media passively to receive information rather than actively creating content or sharing resources. Instead, what researchers discovered was that students leaned towards traditional teaching methods while also integrating a little bit of digital technologies.

Research conducted by Černá et. al (2022) involving future English teachers from Palacký University Olomouc, Masaryk University in Brno and the University of Pardubice

reveals that the most frequently used online technologies are Google, YouTube, and social networks like Facebook and Messenger. Overall, these future teachers of English use online tools for learning and personal purposes on average for about five to 110 minutes daily. The study also adds that most future teachers are eager to become educators, often because they enjoy working with children. They would also like to use digital tools in teaching, especially platforms with which they are familiar and which they use like YouTube and Google. Additionally, they are keen on incorporating interactive tools like Kahoot, Wordwall, and Quizlet into their classrooms (Černá et. al, 2022, p. 53).

2.3 Teachers' Digital Competences

European Framework for the Digital Competence of Educators – DigCompEdu (Černý, 2023), provides a structure to enhance the digital proficiency of educators across Europe including the Czech Republic. This Framework defines 22 fundamental digital competences tailored for educators, categorized into six areas (Černý, 2023, p. 7-8). The first area emphasises utilising digital tools in professional contexts and personal growth. The second area involves creating, sharing and distributing digital learning resources. Managing digital technologies within teaching and learning environments is the focus of the third area, while the fourth area covers digital assessment methods. The fifth area explores learner-centred teaching approaches using digital tools to enhance inclusion, and the sixth area outlines pedagogical skills necessary for nurturing students' digital proficiency, communication, and content creation. Collectively, areas two through five describe educators' digital pedagogical competence, encompassing the digital skills necessary for promoting effective, inclusive, and innovative teaching and learning methods. (Punie, et. al, 2017, p. 62)

The Framework Education programme for Elementary Education (2023) outlines the key competences pupils should gain, which include a mix of knowledge, skills, abilities, attitudes, and values crucial for their personal growth and integration into society. With the addition of digital competency in 2021, the programme specifies the expected capabilities of pupils upon completing elementary school. These encompass various aspects, such as proficiency in utilizing digital devices and applications, critically evaluating data, creating digital content, improving work quality, keeping up with new technologies, and carefully assessing their benefits and drawbacks. Additionally, the programme emphasizes the importance of data security, as well as physical and mental well-being, while promoting ethical

conduct in the use of digital platforms for communication and information sharing. Teachers need to develop competences in these areas to effectively guide and support students in their digital learning journey. The global prevalence of English has led to the adoption of innovative teaching methods, impacting the incorporation of media technology in the classroom. How much are the media integrated varies, it depends on the country and its cultural context. The Eurydice report (2019) on 'Digital Education at School in Europe' indicates that many countries and educational systems are receptive to innovations, supported by numerous media tools provided by Ministries of Education. The Czech Republic is one of the countries that shows efforts and focuses on digital education, particularly in terms of educators' competence frameworks and the integration of digital competences into the educational system (Eurydice, 2019, p. 51).

2.4 The role of teachers and teaching methods

The role of teachers is evolving, and they should adapt to new roles due to the integration of digital tools. Wheeler (2001) conducted research in elementary schools in the USA and primary schools in England mentioning the roles have changed concerning the use of technologies on several fronts. Firstly, teachers should adjust to the integration of Information and communication technologies (ICT) into their classrooms so they can keep up with new approaches and tools. Secondly, ICT will make some teaching materials and assessment methods look outdated, forcing teachers to change their approaches. In addition, ICT encourages the development of cooperative learning. Lastly, through the utilization of ICT students gain more responsibility of their learning so the teachers should guide them rather than direct them (Wheeler, 2001, p. 6). Teachers are not seen as the main source of knowledge but help students discover information by themselves, as well as highlight the importance of problem-solving skills in daily life. Educators' role now includes promoting creativity and initiative (Fitria and Suminah, 2020, p. 72).

Maňák a Švec (2003) distinguish three main groups of teaching methods: classical, activating and comprehensive (Maňák a Švec, 2003, p. 49). Each group includes different types of methods that can be used in the education process, and it is necessary to choose the correct one based on the needs of the students, the topic or the environment and the tools we have available. A method using digital tools can be a flipped classroom where educators try to

maximize students' engagement through active, self-guided learning and advanced technology. Before the lesson, students access online video lectures or tutorials to gain knowledge about the topic of the lecture and in-class focus on debates or problem-solving (Loizou, 2022, p. 2). Mehring (2016) sees YouTube videos or Kahoot! as effective tools for EFL flipped classrooms (Mehring, 2016, p. 6-8). Blended learning is another method that combines traditional teaching and learning with the integration of modern digital tools. Rahim (2019) in his study claims that blended learning can effectively enhance EFL education, as learners gain better language skills and feel more motivated than in traditional classrooms (Rahim, 2019, p. 1168). Digital tools and applications enhance learning and teaching through platforms that allow flexible, interactive and personalized education. Based on the facts mentioned, students can foster critical thinking, independence and continuous self-development which are essential qualities of modern individuals (Borzenko et al., 2024).

The second chapter discusses the impact of digital tools and applications on teaching, especially English Language Teaching (ELT). As tools are constantly evolving it is important that teachers also develop their competences. The teacher should be able to use these competences to have a positive impact on students. To see how quickly society is changing, it is good to know the difference between digital natives and immigrants. This division highlights the diverse technological proficiencies among students. Educators should continually expand their digital competences so that they are not left behind by their students who may often know more about technology than they do. A document of DigCompEdu clearly states teachers' digital skills. It closely focuses on the creation, sharing and management of digital resources, digital assessment methods and learner-centred approaches. Eurydice's report compared the use of technologies in European countries, where the Czech Republic demonstrated efforts to integrate digital tools. It also underlined the necessity of developing digital competences, not only for teachers but also for the students. Digitalization is also changing the teacher's role and methods of teaching, not to mention a whole new attitude towards students and the focus that becomes placed on modern world skill development.

The ChatGPT tool (GPT3,5) was used to edit the text in subchapters 2.2 and 2.3.

3 Digital tools and applications for ELT classroom teaching

Chapter three delves into essential language skills - listening, reading, speaking and writing and their significance when learning English. In this part, I critically analyze the strengths and weaknesses of digital tools and applications when used in an ELT setting. In every subsection, tools are presented and their effect on language is supported by research findings. I also evaluate how the tools affect the output of the students. I also try to provide a comprehensive overview of their effectiveness and how to apply them in educational settings.

When we talk about the skills development in the English language, it is essential to consider each of the components that make up the ability to use the language. There are various educational tools tailored to each language skill available. Sharma (2009) claims that the incorporation of diverse digital tools has a significant impact on the learning processes associated with each skill of language acquisition.

3.1 ELT Listening

Teaching listening skills in English to EFL learners, especially those with limited language exposure, is challenging. Although crucial for effective communication, listening is often neglected in English classes at various educational levels because many course books or teachers do not pay attention to it (Gilakjani et al., 2016, p. 123). Technological advancements have introduced diverse approaches, including the use of audio materials like recorded speech, audiobooks, podcasts, conversations, and songs, to enhance listening skills in ELT instruction (Goh and Vandergrift, 2001, p. 9). Increasing the likelihood of accurately extracting information from a given message involves, according to Ur (1986), understanding intonation and stress, coping with redundancy and noise, predicting, understanding colloquial vocabulary, and deciphering different accents (Ur, 1986, p. 11-13). To develop students' listening abilities, it is necessary to involve multimedia technologies in English lessons.

Basheer Nomass (2013) claims that using computers, broadcasting and CD players can improve listening capabilities (Basheer Nomass, 2013, p. 111). The computer-based listening provides students with visual and voice inputs, which can help with getting information and making understanding easier. It is necessary to choose suitable educational programs that correspond with the learners' English level. The utilization of Computer-assisted language

learning (CALL) has the potential to enhance learners' enthusiasm for participating in listening exercises and enhance their ability to comprehend spoken language. Levy (1997, p. 1) defines CALL as "the search for and study of applications of the computer language teaching and learning." According to Khamkien (2012), was CALL seen as a tutor or tool, but it has developed into a virtual environment where learners can connect and collaborate with peers worldwide. Students can explore and manage their learning and build knowledge according to their interests and needs, which makes their experience more personalized and engaging (Khamkien 2012, p. 57). Grgurovic and Hegelheimer (2007) indicate that CALL contributes to the development of English as a Foreign Language listening skills (Grgurovic and Hegelheimer 2007, p. 62).

3.1.1 LyricsTraining Website

Lyrics Training can be a useful website to practise listening skills for students of all levels and target languages. It is a free platform for pedagogical purposes (García, 2015, p. 12). The platform immerses users in the process of language acquisition by involving them in activities centred around music videos and lyrics from their chosen songs. It facilitates an interactive learning experience where users transcribe lyrics while simultaneously listening to the songs, earning points for accurate entries. Entered words are checked by the platform to make sure they are correct and to foster ongoing improvement in spelling. Additionally, it includes a competitive element as the users can save their scores and participate in competitions with others (Nguyen, 2023, p. 24). Based on research conducted by Dharmawan and Prischilla (2019) which involved thirty-four students with varying levels of English knowledge it was established that songs from LyricsTraining appear to be helpful resources for learning English. All of the respondents were interested in using this platform to improve their listening skills as it motivates them and is user-friendly (Dharmawan and Prischilla, 2019, p. 72). According to an open-ended questionnaire with English beginners at the Universidad Veracruza on the impact of LyricsTraining on listening comprehension, it was shown that students' pronunciation gets better. Students stated that by listening to other people pronounce the words, the music made it easier for them to understand what they meant to sound like. However, some of the participants had an issue with unknown words and their spelling that could prevent the completion of exercises (García, 2005, p. 8-9).

The research conducted among Sonata Dhorma University students mentions that one of the disadvantages of this application could be in appearance of disruptive commercials,

which make it difficult for students to focus on assigned tasks (Angelina, 2020, p. 21). Another downside is that there are cookies employed which track users' behaviour. Videos included on this website might contain some student-inappropriate content, so it is necessary to monitor and organize the lesson to prevent students from being exposed to it (Nguyen, 2023, p. 24)

3.1.2 TeachVid

TeachVid can be helpful for language learners by offering interactive activities and resources to make learning engaging. It uses YouTube videos as its main resource and provides exercises such as text reconstruction, translation, multiple choice, and jumbled phrases. Rubio and Conesa (2022) see benefit for students in the possibility of choosing the exercise they want to do (Rubio and Conesa, 2022, p. 226). Teachers could benefit from the tools it offers for creating lessons from any video on the platform. It is also possible to share them with students and keep track of their progress (EPRA, 2023, p. 126). Mykytiuk et al. (2022) used TeachVid as a quiz tool in their study which has led to higher achievements among university students (Mykytiuk et al., 2022, p. 3).

3.1.3 Read Aloud

Read Aloud is a Chrome extension that reads written text aloud. Through the accessible toolbar button, the program swiftly opens on any website and reads the information on the page for the students (Google, 2023). Although it is not flawless, artificial speech continually improves, which makes it a valuable tool for enhancing students' listening and literacy skills (Adipat et al., 2021).

3.1.4 Speak Pipe

Speak Pipe is a website that allows students to record exemplary sentences or phrases for future reference which helps them in developing listening and pronunciation skills. It can be useful for students who have difficulties with typing and is also a good way of checking progress. This resource improves the ability to communicate and comprehend what they hear (Adipat et al., 2021, p. 140).

Speak Pipe is a technology that records sound so that English speaking skills can be improved as well. Students may assess their tone, accent or fluency by their self-check.

Speaking abilities increase confidence in public speaking or language study (Idrovo Maldonado and Fajardo Dack, 2024, p. 4). Research by Iza (2022) with students who have different levels of English proved that voice recordings improve fluency in speech, vocabulary and grammar (Vega Iza, 2022, p. 37).

3.1.5 Spotify

Spotify application is another tool that can be used to boost ESL students' listening skills, making teaching more engaging and effective. It inspires students to improve their listening abilities, explore foreign languages and feel driven to grasp and pronounce words correctly (Masbirorotni et. al, 2023, p. 2). According to Mailawati and Anita (2022), a lot of students enjoy streaming music on platforms such as Spotify to listen to music, which offers a valuable opportunity to sing along to a favourite chorus. This practice not only helps learning but also gives a sense of comfort and familiarity with music (Mailawati and Anita, 2022, p. 63). The research with Eleventh-grade Senior High School students showed that Spotify positively impacts listening skills and that the students' listening scores on tests are higher (Ilmi and Nurjati, 2023, p. 172). Suwarni et al. (2023) claim that Spotify enhances students' engagement in the learning process. According to their research, Spotify leads to a 72% improvement in listening skills (Suwarni et al. 2023, p. 644).

Some negative perceptions among students can be caused by difficulties in understanding accents, the pace of the speaker being too fast, unclear voice and the lack of comprehension caused by the absence of subtitles (Andayani, 2024, p. 255-256).

3.2 ELT Reading

According to Constantinescu (2007), reading is the cognitive process through which a learner comprehends a written text. This fundamental input skill relies on the learner's vocabulary and background knowledge in the second language. One of the definitions of reading might be that it is an interactive activity that involves a constant interaction between the reader and the text, leading to automaticity or fluency in reading. In order to get meaning from the text, the reader actively engages in this interaction by using a variety of knowledge bases, such as linguistic or systemic knowledge (Alyousef, 2005, p. 64).

Recent findings indicate that students derive advantages from an instructional approach to text comprehension integrated with technological resources. Multimedia platforms,

electronic reference tools, and online repositories serve as a conduit for enhancing students' reading proficiencies. Websites specializing in English language instruction endeavour to imbue reading activities with elements of enjoyment while providing opportunities for the acquisition and application of specialized vocabulary. By incorporating English reading materials enriched with narratives or animated features, students demonstrate enhanced comprehension abilities and the capacity to interconnect acquired knowledge with their educational experiences. (Kumar et al., 2021, p. 56)

3.2.1 Vocab Stories

Vocab Stories employs various narratives to boost reading skills. The app identifies and defines challenging words in the stories with a simple tap. After reading, learners can assess their vocabulary through an in-app test, and the score screenshot can be shared with the teacher via WhatsApp. The research with tertiary-level students from Kerala revealed that the Vocab Stories platform's social media integration fosters socialization and provides a stress-free environment that students appreciate (George, 2018, p. 99).

3.2.2 Newsela

Newsela can enrich learners' knowledge across diverse subjects with updated articles featuring advancements in science and education. Its features, including annotation, level adaptation, and comprehension questions, cater to language learners of varying proficiency levels. Teachers can establish virtual classes for students to access level-appropriate reading materials. By improving reading and critical thinking the students can reach five different degrees of difficulty (Housel and Oranjian, 2021). The English studies participants of Bouhafa and Hochberg's study (2022) stated that Newsela has made it easier for them to plan their learning, set appropriate learning targets and work towards reaching those goals (Bouhafa and Hochberg, 2022, p. 59). Riadil and Romahdon (2020) conducted research with digital native students on the benefits of Newsela. According to the data, the majority of the students believe that Newsela helps them read better. Additionally, 86,3% of respondents also claim that by reading the articles their vocabulary gets enriched (Riadil and Romadhon, 2020, p. 45-46).

On the other side, there might be some limitations to this platform. In summary, the teachers are not able to monitor students' progress and the systems' feedback might not be

sufficient as the students get only correct and incorrect responses highlighted (Nushi and Fadaei, 2020, p. 245).

3.2.3 ReadWorks

ReadWorks is an online resource for students of all ability levels that offers a variety of reading exercise regimens to improve reading abilities. Through the use of modern educational training, the platform seeks to enhance reading comprehension in the classroom. ReadWorks is an easily navigable platform for educators to establish accounts and access a variety of passages, assessing reading comprehension through multiple choice and short written response questions and vocabulary reinforcement. Pupils have the autonomy to select from a curated selection of assessments authorized by the educator, tailored to their grade level or current reading proficiency (Fithriyah, 2021, p. 237). With ReadWorks, teachers may keep an online library of items they have used and give comments on them. The exercises are grouped for sequential instruction across grade levels (Hethesia et al., 2021, p. 877). Research with students in grades 1-6 from the USA confirmed that regular use of ReadWorks has a positive impact on students' scores in standardized reading tests which suggests that the platform influences reading comprehension. Thanks to the split screen platform's feature where students can see the article and comprehension questions students can read more efficiently. By reducing demands on their attention and it gives them more time to work on the questions after finishing their reading. Visual reading aids like text enlargement, paragraph numbering and a guided reading strip may aid the readers' attention, focus, memory and comprehension. The study confirmed that these features gave special needs students the necessary support and were utilised by them on an equal basis with others (Tare and Jackson, 2022, p. 184).

Challenges encountered by students while using ReadWorks might include difficulties with internet connection that can lead to data loss and repetition of previously done tasks. Furthermore, learners could perceive reading from a screen as more difficult and tiring than from a printed version (Fithriyah, 2021, p. 237).

3.2.4 Quizziz

Fadhilawati (2021) claims that Quizziz adds game components into a learning environment and through features like avatars, music, and memes it creates an interactive setting for students. Memes allow for instant feedback, which adds a layer of enjoyment to the learning process (Fadhilawati, 2021, p. 66). The benefit for teachers is seen in the ability to track students' progress and access quiz summaries, enabling them to provide personalized feedback. Basuki and Hidayt (2019) also claim that Quizizz is a great educational tool for classroom quiz games that enable teachers to monitor students' progress in reading skills (Basuki and Hidayt, 2019, p.7).

The research based on data synthesis by Pradnyadewi and Kristiani (2021) on the topic of using Quizizz to improve reading skills showed that it facilitates the enhancement of reading skills by providing real-time progress updates that allow the customization of learning activities and delivering comprehensive analysis of student responses. The engaging learning environment encourages more frequent reading, which in turn improves comprehension. It also contributes to the development of reading skills through targeted skimming and comprehension exercises. It displays rankings that motivate students and foster a desire for continuous improvement in their reading abilities (Pradnyadewi and Kristiani, 2021, p. 3-5).

Zuhriyah and Pratolo (2020) explored Quizziz as an assessment tool in English and pointed out that students felt time pressure to answer the questions as quicker responses usually lead to higher scores. Effective participation in Quizziz is determined by a stable internet connection (Zuhriyah and Pratolo, 2020, p. 5313).

3.3 ELT Speaking

Speaking is important on a global scale as it is used as an effective communication tool. It is not possible to achieve our targets and purposes without properly using it (Rao, 2019, p. 8). However, mastering English speaking includes a multifaceted understanding encompassing aspects such as pronunciation, grammatical structures, vocabulary, fluency, and comprehension (Leong and Ahmadi, 2017, p. 35). Fortunately, English serves as a universal language, allowing people from different regions, states, countries, and continents to interact seamlessly. Consequently, speaking skills are considered the most important in developing proficiency in a foreign or second language among the four key language skills (Rao, 2019, p. 8). According to

a study by Paneerselvam and Mohamad (2019), the majority of English learners continue to have problems with speaking, which is necessary for professional development and the ability to work as a part of a team. Rao (2019) also highlights the importance of speaking for future careers as effective communication can lead to greater career possibilities. Speaking in classrooms helps students acquire the language and achieve success in delivering speeches, debates and building self-confidence (Rao, 2019, p. 6).

There might be some challenges affecting the speaking skills of ELT students as some of them struggle with speaking in front of the class and can feel unmotivated, worried or it can higher their anxiety level. Another aspect affecting their performance can be a lack of vocabulary and their inability to explain what they want to say. Based on these factors Paneerselvam and Mohamad (2019) say it is important for teachers to face these issues and change the approaches in the education process. It can include using social media, discussions, and games as they can make the lessons more fun and help the students overcome their fears of speaking in the classroom.

3.3.1 Duolingo

Accessible on several platforms, including websites and mobile devices, Duolingo is a free online language-learning programme. Duolingo employs gamification strategies to monitor user progress and attention using measures such as time spent, streaks, points earned and course summaries. The four English language proficiency skills reading, writing, speaking, and listening are by using immediate feedback, interactive exercises and spaced repetition. It incorporates a variety of learning activities, such as quizzes, short texts, and pronunciation tests (Tiara, 2021, p. 691). Most students agree that Duolingo is a helpful tool for improving English language proficiency, according to a study on the application's impact on speaking skills. The improvement was clear, especially in speaking test results. Additionally, it also implies that students could expand their vocabulary (Syafrizal et al., 2022, p. 1048). Another research with 28 male students who were using Duolingo an hour daily for four months showed it is effective in enhancing speaking proficiency. Compared to individuals in the control group, the research participants were able to talk more fluently and with complete confidence. Furthermore, study participants used well-constructed sentences, expanded their vocabulary and always came up with substitute words instead of repeating themselves (Alfuhaid, 2021, p. 12).

As with any other online platform connection problems can cause difficulties while assessing students' speaking skills (Santosa et al., 2023, p. 47).

3.3.2 YouTube

YouTube is an online platform that provides entertaining videos but can also be used as an educational medium providing a variety of instructional videos suitable for beginners, intermediate or advanced students—numerous resources aid in improving learners' proficiency in the target language. The speaking skills can be enhanced by listening to videos made by native speakers or by commenting on their peers' videos uploaded online (Kristiani and Pradnyadewi, 2021, p.10). The research by Kristiani and Pradnyadewi (2021) examining the effectiveness of YouTube on speaking skills showed that it has a positive effect on introverted students who are not comfortable speaking in front of a full class and also allows leaving feedback by friends, teachers or other peers (Kristiani and Pradnyadewi, 2021, p. 10). Content making on YouTube is seen as one of the biggest benefits that has a major effect on students' speaking skills (Tristiana and Swondo, 2020, p. 156).

On the other side, we can detect some disadvantages of using YouTube as a learning tool as students might get distracted by popular videos with unrelated topics, non-skippable advertisements could disrupt their concentration or there might be problems with connection with the internet causing slower loading of the videos (Meinawati et al, 2020, p. 9).

3.3.3 Kahoot!

Another game-based tool that can be used during ELT lessons is Kahoot!. This platform offers multiple options of learning games that can be used to compare students' understanding, introduce new topics of the lesson or engage students in a class discussion (Graham, 2015, p.6). Based on literature review research by Wang and Tahir (2020) on 93 different studies it was concluded that Kahoot! had in the majority of the cases beneficial impact on learning than traditional education. It also favoured classroom dynamics and had a positive impact on its environment and interactions between students and teachers. Thanks to the anonymity of the student the pressure of answering the questions wrong or making the mistake was lower. It had a beneficial effect on students' anxiety, eased the tension and helped timid students to participate as well. Licorish et al. (2018) also highlight the benefit of instant feedback, easy and intuitive use of the website, and the possibility to motivate students to share their results with

their peers or other members of Kahoot! community. They also say that gamification can enhance preparation before the class. Yürük (2020) also claims that Kahoot! Improves students' pronunciation skills which is one of the important aspects of English-speaking ability (Yürük, 2020, p. 146). The study on Kahoot! improving vocabulary at Widya Dharma University also has shown that thanks to an enjoyable learning experience, motivation and engagement with videos and pictures students effectively improved their vocabulary (Sibatuara, 2021, p. 40).

On the contrary, Wang and Tahir (2020) also mention some limitations of Kahoot! That could arise while using this platform. From the students' point of view, the difficulties may occur because of unreliable or slow internet connections or because of the issues of digital technology. They sometimes also felt pressured by time for answering, inability to change answers after submission or fear of losing. On the other side, some of the teachers might find it difficult to adjust questions and timing or to create appropriate content. Since the score is based on students speed the game can sometimes lead to guessing and not thinking through the answers by students.

3.4 ELT Writing

For ELT students, the writing process poses considerable challenges, requiring proficiency in tasks such as idea generation, organizational structure, and meticulous application of grammar and vocabulary. The enhancement of writing skills for ELT students can be achieved through various technical approaches like the use of computers, writing emails or use of internet text-chatting (Basheer Nomass, 2013, p. 114). Rao (2019, p. 82-85) states that to achieve effective writing in ELT classrooms it is necessary to follow various aspects that lead to improvement. To become good writers teachers should focus on good comprehension of grammar and vocabulary, teach about the basic structure of essays, interest students in current and relevant topics to write about, and motivate students by using innovative methods. Incorporating digital tools and applications has positive effects on students' motivation, helps them to develop their writing based on their individual needs and ensures that students not only memorize the information but are also able to apply their skills in real-life situations (MD Yunus et al., 2013, p. 4-5).

3.4.1 Grammarly

Teaching tool and grammatical feedback provider Grammarly is another learning aid for ESL students. The system automatically finds errors in grammar, spelling, punctuation, word choice and style. The findings of research by Ghufron and Rosyida (2018, p.395-396) showed that the system positively impacts students by reducing errors in vocabulary usage, grammar, spelling and pronunciation. It also encourages students to become more independent by prompting them to evaluate their work based on the feedback provided by the system. The positive impact on writing skills was conducted by Alam et al. (2023). Researchers claim that students who use Grammarly improved their writing, especially in areas like plural, progressive forms, and past tense and their errors decreased (Alam et al., 2023, p. 2). Moreover, Maulidina and Wibowo's study (2022) states that Grammarly encouraged students to edit and critically analyze their own work, which helped them become autonomous and self-directed learners. It also reduced punctuation, grammatical, and vocabulary problems in usage (Maulidina and Wibowo, 2022, p. 187).

However, some flaws may appear including mistakes in its feedback and restricted capabilities that prevent it from delivering detailed assessments of student writing (Huang et al., 2020, p. 42).

3.4.2 Andy English Bot

Andy English Bot is a messaging system where a student can communicate with a robot. This application helps with learning English grammar and vocabulary, which are necessary for developing writing skills. It is possible to practise English at any time and improve overall proficiency (Forsia et al., 2023, p. 128). In this application, Andy behaves as a teacher, helping students to pick up new vocabulary and grammar at an appropriate level. Jung (2019) claims Andy English bot has an extensive vocabulary and sentence structure so it can have conversations even with advanced learners (Jung, 2019, p. 79). Andy English Bot is a chatbot which means it is a tool that allows language learners to practise English (Wahyuni, 2022, p. 64). According to a survey in Malaysia among 360 undergraduate students on the use of Chatbots in English language learning students could practice and communicate the target language effectively. The study showed that working in an environment with technology fosters cognitive growth and knowledge construction (Annamalai et al., 2023).

On the other hand, it is still a conversation with a robot so there might be some out-of-context responses and repetition of prepared answers which could disrupt the conversation (Jung, 2019, p. 81).

3.4.3 Canva

Another online platform that can be used to improve students' writing is Canva. It is a design tool where the students can create all sorts of projects from blog and social media designs to CVS and essays. (Jumani, 2021, p.61). This easy-to-use platform offers students a variety of templates that can be customized which nurtures their creativity (Andriyanti, et al. 2023, p. 124-126). The templates are shown as useful not just for students but also for teachers who can focus more on grammatical feedback and save some time creating the materials. However, educators who use Canva should carry out at least some digital competences to be able to navigate their students through this application and effectively incorporate it into the educational process (Hadi et al., 2021, p. 233).

Based on the results of research on Canva's impact on students' writing skills it was concluded that students find the platform helpful, more engaging and stimulating for their creativity. Thanks to a huge variety of graphics and letter alternatives it makes the writing process more inspiring and enhances writing proficiency (Jumani, 2021, p.64). Research conducted on 41 students in class 9 by Hadi et al. (2021) also supported the positive outcomes. When examining the difference between the pre-test and post-test it revealed a clear improvement in the students' writing abilities, as well as encouragement to keep becoming better (Hadi et al., 2021, p. 233).

The study on college students' perception of using Canva in English writing class also highlighted a few drawbacks of the application. Some of the students said that Canva's dynamic layout sometimes takes over their concentration from the actual work which makes it hard to manage time they have appropriately. The other issue considers mainly the new users who struggle to figure out how to use the application effectively (Priyatna et al. 2023, p. 14).

In the third chapter, I analyse the importance of developing essential skills in the English language. During my research, I have found out that many digital tools and applications improve each skill individually or have an impact on multiple aspects. Teaching listening is challenging, and it usually gets less attention during the lessons so it might be difficult for

students to improve this skill. However, thanks to technology there are multiple ways how to enhance it such as podcasts, audiobooks and songs provided by the LyricsTraining and TeachVid websites that keep the students engaged and boost their listening and pronunciation. Multimedia and digital tools can also enhance reading skills. These tools provide interactive, adaptive reading exercises, engaging content and can give immediate feedback to students. I specified the advantages and disadvantages of Vocab Stories, Newsela, ReadWorks and Quizziz. Speaking is a complex skill involving pronunciation, grammar, vocabulary and fluency which can be improved by tools like Duolingo, YouTube and Kahoot! These tools make learning engaging, effective and create a positive classroom atmosphere. Digital tools like Grammarly and Andy English Bot give feedback and practice opportunities for writing so the students can improve on their own. Canva on top of that provides creative design options and templates that make writing tasks more interesting and visually appealing.

The ChatGPT tool (GPT3,5) was used to edit the subchapters.

4 Perspectives on using digital tools and applications

In this chapter, I explore various perspectives on using online tools and applications in ELT classrooms. I consider the positive and negative aspects of these tools and applications and also compare their effectiveness based on different studies. I include insights from students and teachers, analyzing the effects it has on the effective development of essential language skills like speaking, reading, writing and listening.

4.1 Teacher's perspective

Rapid advancements in technology offer endless opportunities to enhance the educational experience through digital tools. It is essential that educators explore and optimize these tools to create learning environments that cater for the needs of modern students. Digital tools make lessons more engaging and also promote a dynamic and interactive learning atmosphere which enriches the educational process (Sim and Ismail, 2023).

Several factors affect the usage of digital tools in the classroom. One of them is teachers' beliefs in technology and its effectiveness. A study conducted by Judson (2006) explored the relationship between the teachers' beliefs about technology integration and their actual implementation of technology in the classroom. Based on thirty-two respondents participating in the study there is a notable discrepancy between belief system and action in the classroom (Judson, 2006, p. 581). Gilakjani (2016) in his article concludes that understanding teachers' beliefs is crucial for enhancing their computer technology skills and classroom utilization. It is necessary to focus on teachers' motivations and the characteristics of technology that appeal to them (Gilakjani, 2016, p. 128). Another important aspect influencing the usage of technology is teachers training. A qualitative questionnaire held by Anggeraini (2020), points out to importance of educating teachers and actively taking part in professional development activities like seminars, training sessions, and workshops that address the integration of English teaching and technology. Taking part in these programmes can enhance and broaden their expertise and abilities in this field (Anggeraini, 2020, p. 169).

To put it in a broader perspective the research conducted by Sim and Ismail (2023), by retrieving articles related to the use of digital tools among ESL teachers included factors that have the biggest influence on teachers. They see teachers' readiness with computers, their

beliefs about technology, the training and support they receive, their past experience, their attitudes toward innovation, and their perceptions of the benefits and challenges to contribute the most to the overall views on using digital tools in lessons. On the contrary, there are some challenges that make using digital tools difficult for teachers. The lack of digital skills might be one of the biggest issues. It is essential for English teachers today because using technology and communication tools to access information is nowadays common knowledge in schools (Anggeraini, 2020, p. 170). Other challenges can be seen in limited internet access and lack of facilities (Hadianti and Rohmah, 2021, p.234-241).

4.2 Students's perspective

Same as in the previous paragraph 4.1 about teachers' perspective, the students have different points of view on digital tools and applications. Expanding students' access to digital tools within schools is frequently proposed to ensure equal opportunities for all. However, there are still disparities in digital usage and the ability to effectively utilize the potential of these tools (Dahlström, 2019, p. 1563-1581).

Students often use the digital tools and applications during the learning process. Based on Dabbagh et al. (2019), college students from the US find digital tools essential for effective learning and see them as an improvement in the educational experience. Furthermore, the integration of digital tools created according to students optimal and fun atmosphere. Despite occasional difficulties in getting on some of the platforms, the variety of learning choices prepared the students for diverse challenges and increased their interest. It was determined that students' understanding and positive results were accomplished (Irzawati, 2021, p. 136).

The international qualitative study by Riboldi et al. (2024) examined the effect that digital tools may have in supporting the mental health of university students. It was established that the tools offer benefits like accessibility and anonymity that address specific student needs. From students' perspective social media, mobile apps, and podcasts could incorporate relevant mental health content like psychoeducational interventions and peer support. Some limitations might be detected in engagement issues.

The research from the perspective of students with disabilities on digital tools by Fernández-Cerero et al. (2024) showed that they see numerous benefits and positive impacts.

They stated that they were more actively engaged in educational activities and collaborative interactions. Additionally, digital tools made the resources more accessible which improved their education and quality of life. Students with disabilities gained more equal and individualised access to the materials which developed their learning success.

4.3 Effectiveness of digital tools

The researchers Abunowara (2014), MD Yunus et al. (2013) and Kumar et al. (2022) have different points of view on the effectiveness of using technologies in ELT classrooms. While teachers grow more skills and see the importance of technology use, it is important to make them focus on students. The student-centred approaches and their professional development should be supported by teaching methods (Ottenbreit-Leftwich et al., 2010). All of the essential skills get improved thanks to the usage of technologies. It motivates students by connecting the classroom with the outside world and presenting language in a comprehensive communicative context. Also, the usage of videos helps to combine visuals and sounds to present language in a realistic and authentic way. They are also seen as a valuable tool for crosscultural comparison where students can learn from cultural behaviours while enriching their communication skills and cultural understanding. The key points for effective technology integration are based on the educator's assessment of students' technology readiness and tailoring technology use to individual needs with a student-centred approach. Technology should support English learning, enhance essential skills, promote critical thinking and facilitate cooperative learning. Teachers should plan the integration of technology meaningfully, understand basic digital language abilities and continuously update their own tech skills (Abunowara, 2014, p. 10). One of the other important parts is proper planning of the lessons so the learning outcomes are not harmed (Kumar et al., 2022, p. 54).

On the contrary, some of the literature highlights the disadvantages of using computer technology in education. The students might not take their work seriously and reading from screens could result in faster and more inaccurate content comprehension (MD Yunus et al., 2013, p. 122). Abunowara (2014) in his article also includes attitudes and comments of teachers from different research. He claims that some teachers are strictly required to follow the textbooks, which is seen as limiting their creativity with methods and tools. Some teachers believe that using a textbook is sufficient however technology is intended to complement traditional coursebooks not to replace it. A lack of technology training in ELT classrooms leads

some teachers to feel technology is unnecessary or that they lack the skills to use it. Despite this, many educators are familiar with basic digital tools which are more than enough for starting technology integration. Teachers may also feel intimidated by students' superior tech skills, but they can also use their help during the classes. The last issue could be seen in the preparation of materials and lessons which is in most cases time-consuming (Abunowara, 2014, p. 12-14).

In summary, various studies explore perspectives on using digital tools and applications in ELT classrooms and analyze their advantages and disadvantages from both teachers' and students' points of view. Teachers usually appreciate the engagement and dynamic learning atmosphere that are created by digital tools. However, they face some drawbacks like limited digital skills and resources. Students find digital technologies and applications essential for their learning and enhancing their engagement. The chapter also delves into the effectiveness of digital tools, highlighting improved language skills and motivation of the students. It also acknowledges challenges such as tiredness from screens, and the need for proper planning. And the necessity of balancing technology with traditional methods.

The ChatGPT tool (GPT3,5) was used to edit this text.

Conclusion

This bachelor thesis focuses on the topic of effective use of digital tools and applications in ELT classroom. It has compared the advantages and disadvantages of digital tools and applications in teaching and learning essential English skills: listening, reading, speaking, and writing. The analysis of different research focused on identifying the benefits and drawbacks of these tools, effective integration in ELT classroom and their impact on improving language skills from both teachers' and students' perspectives.

The benefits of digital tools and applications in ELT classrooms are rather significant. They increase engagement, provide dynamic, interactive learning experiences, and allow flexibility and accessibility, which is crucial in modern education. LyricsTraining, TeachVid, and Spotify are valuable tools for improving listening skills. They help to develop listening comprehension as well as pronunciation. In reading skills, adaptive reading material provided by Newsela, ReadWorks, or Quizziz is working to improve learners' understanding and vocabulary. Speaking skills are highly developed due to the gamified and interactive platforms such as Duolingo, YouTube and Kahoot!. Writing skills can benefit from Grammarly, Andy English Bot and Canva which give instant feedback, support creativity and adjust students' grammatical and vocabulary skills. Nevertheless, there are some disadvantages to it. There is the possibility of overreliance on digital tools, tiredness from looking at the screen and distraction due to an inability to concentrate.

Moreover, the effectiveness of these tools is primarily dependent on the resources available and the level of digital literacy of the teacher and student. Low levels of access to the internet and digital skills may make it more difficult to use technology in the classroom. To maximize the benefits of digital tools and applications it is essential to use them effectively. Technology integration in ELT should involve strategic planning with respect to teacher professional development. Appropriate training of teachers on the practical usage and infusion of digital tools into teaching is required. It is important to understand how teachers see and why they use technology to find ways to properly support and train them to try to enhance their digital competencies. A well-prepared integration, with student needs in particular and their readiness in mind can increase the chances of success in effectivity.

One thing that students and teachers agree on is that language skills could greatly be enhanced by using digital tools and applications. Teachers enjoy the participation and interactivity that these tools bring into the classroom. They claim that the tools can make lessons more dynamic and create opportunities for personalized learning.

Some of the students claim, that digital technologies have an integral role in lessons as they enhance their motivational levels and consecutively ensure more beneficial outcomes. However, technical issues and possible distractions are some of the limitations that might arise. While digital tools and applications offer many benefits to the ELT classroom, so thought has to go into many factors into the way they can best be made to be practical: the availability of resources, teacher training and embedding them in meaningful ways into the curriculum.

The outcomes of this thesis can be used by teachers and educators in ELT classrooms. It provides educators with a detailed analysis of various digital tools and applications and highlights their specific advantages and disadvantages. Based on these facts, teachers can decide which tools to include in their classrooms.

Bibliography

ABUNOWARA, Ahmed Mohamed, 2014. Using technology in EFL/ESL classroom. *International Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences* [online]. **1**(2), 7–23. [cit. 2024-03-17]. Available from: http://www.ijhcs.com/index.php/ijhcs/article/download/29/26

ADIPAT, Surattana; LAKSANA, Kittisak; BUSAYANON, Kanrawee; MAHAMARN, Yasa; PAKAPOL, Pasuda et al. An Overview of Educational Technology for Preservice Teachers in the Digital Age. Online. *Shanlax International Journal of Education*. 2021, roč. 9, č. 4, s. 136-145. ISSN 2582-1334. Available from: https://doi.org/10.34293/education.v9i4.4088. [cit. 2024-03-17].

ALAM, Sohaib, et al. Artificial Intelligence in Global World: A Case Study of Grammarly as e-Tool on ESL Learners' Writing of Darul Uloom Nadwa. *International Journal of Information and Education Technology*, 2023, 13.11. [cit. 2024-06-15].

ALFUHAID, Sultan R. The Utilisation of Duolingo to Enhance the Speaking Proficiency of EFL Secondary School Students in Saudi Arabia. Online. *English Language Teaching*. 2021, roč. 14, č. 11. ISSN 1916-4750. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v14n11p9. [cit. 2024-06-15].

ALYOUSEF, Hesham. (2005). Teaching reading comprehension to ESL/EFL learners. Reading Matrix: An International Online Journal. 5. 143-154.

AMIN, Md. Ruhul. The Role of Educational Technology in the ESL Classroom. Online. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. ISSN 1556-5068. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3488369. [cit. 2024-06-12].

ANNAMALAI, Nagaletchimee; RASHID, Radzuwan Ab; MUNIR HASHMI, Umair; MOHAMED, Misrah; HARB ALQARYOUTI, Marwan et al. Using chatbots for English language learning in higher education. Online. *Computers and Education: Artificial Intelligence*. 2023, roč. 5. ISSN 2666920X. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.caeai.2023.100153. [cit. 2024-06-16].

ANDAYANI, Widya, Alemina Br. PERANGIN-ANGIN, Anna Riana Suryanti TAMBUNAN and Winda SETIASARI, 2024. From flexible to subtitling: Exploring students' experiences on improving listening skills through podcast. *JOALL (Journal of Applied Linguistics and Literature)* - [online]. Available from: doi:10.33369/joall.v9i1.29757. [cit. 2024-03-17].

ANGELINA, Patricia. THE STRENGTHS AND DRAWBACKS OF LYRICSTRAINING IMPLEMENTATION IN BASIC LISTENING COURSE. Online. *ELTR Journal*. 2020, roč. 4, č. 2, s. 117-124. ISSN 2579-8235. Available from: https://doi.org/10.37147/eltr.v4i2.69. [cit. 2024-06-08].

ANGGERAINI, Yentri. LANGUAGE TEACHING IN THE DIGITAL AGE: TEACHERS' VIEWS AND ITS CHALLENGES. Online. *Research and Innovation in Language Learning*. 2020, roč. 3, č. 3, s. 163-172. ISSN 2615-4137. Available from: https://doi.org/10.33603/rill.v3i3.3444. [cit. 2024-06-10].

BASHEER NOMASS, Bassma. The Impact of Using Technology in Teaching English as a Second Language. Online. *English Language and Literature Studies*. 2013, roč. 3, č. 1. ISSN 1925-4776. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5539/ells.v3n1p111. [cit. 2024-03-17].

BASUKI, Yudi a HIDAYATI, Yeni. Kahoot! or Quizizz: the Students' Perspectives. Online. In: *Proceedings of the Proceedings of the 3rd English Language and Literature International Conference*, *ELLiC*, *27th April 2019*, *Semarang*, *Indonesia*. EAI, 2019, -. ISBN 978-1-63190-187-4. Available from: https://doi.org/10.4108/eai.27-4-2019.2285331. [cit. 2024-06-05].

BORZENKO, Oleksandra; TAMOZHSKA, Iryna; VARHATA, Oksana; HETMANENKO, Liudmyla a SHEVCHUK, Viktoriia. The Influence of Information Technologies on Modern Teaching Methods. Online. *International Journal of Religion*. 2024, roč. 5, č. 10, s. 403-411. ISSN 2633-3538. Available from: https://doi.org/10.61707/6demtw74. [cit. 2024-06-08].

BOUHAFA, Yahya a HOCHBERG, Shelby R. The Role of Online Resources in Developing Autonomous Learning Metacognitive Skills Among First-Year University Students of English: A Mixed Methods Study. Online. *Indonesian TESOL Journal*. 2022, roč. 4, č. 1, s. 48-70. ISSN 2622-5441. Available from: https://doi.org/10.24256/itj.v4i1.2567. [cit. 2024-06-15].

BUI, Thu Ha. English teachers' integration of digital technologies in the classroom. Online. *International Journal of Educational Research Open*. 2022, roč. 3. ISSN 26663740. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedro.2022.100204. [cit. 2024-03-18].

ČERNÁ, Jana; BABICKÁ, Blanka; KOŘÍNKOVÁ, Jana; NEVAŘIL, Josef; BAČÍKOVÁ, Barbora et al. *Using online technologies for informal learning by future teachers of English*. Online. Křížkovského 8, 771 47 Olomouc: Univerzita Palackého v Olomouci, 2022. ISBN 978-80-244-6067-3. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5507/ff.22.24460673. [cit. 2024-03-17].

ČERNÝ, Michal. DigCompEdu: Digitální kompetence učitelů od teorie k praxi. 1. vyd. Praha: Národní pedagogický institut ČR, 2023, 124 s. ISBN 978-80-7578-119-2. [cit. 2024-03-17].

CONSTANTINESCU, A. I. (2007). Using technology to assist in vocabulary acquisition and reading comprehension. *The Internet TESL Journal*, *13*(2). Retrieved from http://iteslj.org/Articles/Constantinescu-Vocabulary.html. [cit. 2024-03-17].

DABBAGH, Nada; FAKE, Helen a ZHANG, Zhicheng. Student Perspectives of Technology Use for Learning in Higher Education. Online. *RIED. Revista Iberoamericana de Educación a Distancia*. 2019, roč. 22, č. 1, s. 127-152. ISSN 1390-3306. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5944/ried.22.1.22102. [cit. 2024-06-11].

DAHLSTRÖM, Helene. Digital writing tools from the student perspective. Online. *Education and Information Technologies*. 2019, roč. 24, č. 2, s. 1563-1581. ISSN 1360-2357. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-018-9844-x. [cit. 2024-06-08].

DHARMAWAN, Yanuarius Yanu and Deasy PRISCHILLA, 2019. THE USE OF LYRICSTRAINING.COM ON LISTENING CLASS OF FIRST SEMESTER STUDENTS OF ENGLISH EDUCATION STUDY PROGRAM TEACHER TRAINING AND EDUCATION FACULTY (FKIP) UNIVERSITAS BANDAR LAMPUNG. *Darmawan* | *BEYOND LINGUISTIKA (Journal of Linguistics and Language Education)* [online]. [cit. 2024-06-11]. Available from: https://jurnal.ubl.ac.id/index.php/bl/article/view/1347/1542

EDUCAUSE e-book. Retrieved October 10, 2008, [cit. 2024-03-17]. Available from: http://net.educause.edu/ir/library/pdf/pub71010.pdf

ET. AL., D. HETHESIA, THE PRACTICAL IMPLEMENTATION OF AN EFFECTIVE DIGITAL READING PROGRAM TO ENHANCE LITERACY SKILLS WITH RESPECT TO SECOND-LANGUAGE LEARNERS DURING COVID-19 PANDEMIC. Online. *INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY IN INDUSTRY*. 2021, roč. 9, č. 2, s. 876-884. ISSN 2203-1731. Available from: https://doi.org/10.17762/itii.v9i2.425. [cit. 2024-03-17].

EUROPEAN EDUCATION AND CULTURE EXECUTIVE AGENCY, EURYDICE, (2019) *Digital education at school in Europe*. Publications Office of the European Union. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2797/763. [cit. 2024-03-17].

FADHILAWATI, D. (2021). Using Quizizz Application for Learning and Evaluating Grammar Material. *JOSAR (Journal of Students Academic Research)*, *6*(1), 64-73. Available from: https://doi.org/10.35457/josar.v6i1.1448. [cit. 2024-06-05].

FERNÁNDEZ-CERERO, José; CABERO-ALMENARA, Julio a MONTENEGRO-RUEDA, Marta. Technological Tools in Higher Education: A Qualitative Analysis from the Perspective of Students with Disabilities. Online. *Education Sciences*. 2024, roč. 14, č. 3. ISSN 2227-7102. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci14030310. [cit. 2024-06-11].

FITHRIYAH, Nur Lailatul., 2021 Fostering Students' Positive Attitude Towards Reading Comprehension Through ReadWorks. Online. In. -. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k.211212.044. [cit. 2024-03-17].

FITRIA, Happy a SUMINAH, Suminah. Role of Teachers in Digital Instructional Era. Online. *Journal of Social Work and Science Education*. 2020, roč. 1, č. 1, s. 70-77. ISSN 2723-6919. Dostupné z: https://doi.org/10.52690/jswse.v1i1.11. [cit. 2024-06-14].

FORSIA, Lastry; NIRMALA, Nirna a NURAINI, Hery. Applying Andy English in Teaching Writing Skill. Online. *International Education Trend Issues*. 2023, roč. 1, č. 3, s. 127-133. ISSN 2963-0878. Available from: https://doi.org/10.56442/ieti.v1i3.184. [cit. 2024-06-07].

GARCÍA Borromeo, César. (2015). The Use of LyricsTraining Website to Improve Listening Comprehension. MEXTESOL Journal. 39. 1-13. [cit. 2024-03-17].

GEORGE, Manjusha Susan (2018) 'Developing Listening and Reading Skills through Social Media using Apps', postScriptum: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Literary Studies, 3(1), pp. 93–101. Available from: doi: 10.5281/zenodo.1318900. [cit. 2024-03-17].

GHUFRON, Muhammad Ali a ROSYIDA, Fathia. The Role of Grammarly in Assessing English as a Foreign Language (EFL) Writing. Online. *Lingua Cultura*. 2018, roč. 12, č. 4, s. 395-403. ISSN 2460-710X. Available from: https://doi.org/10.21512/lc.v12i4.4582. [cit. 2024-06-07].

GILAKJANI, Abbas Pourhosein a SABOURI, Narjes Banou. Learners' Listening Comprehension Difficulties in English Language Learning: A Literature Review.

Online. *English Language Teaching*. 2016, roč. 9, č. 6. ISSN 1916-4750. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v9n6p123. [cit. 2024-03-16].

GOH, Christine CM; VANDERGRIFT, Larry. *Teaching and learning second language listening: Metacognition in action*. Routledge, 2021. [cit. 2024-03-17].

GOOGLE. (2023). *Read aloud: A text to speech voice reader*. Google. [cit. 2024-03-17]. Available from: https://chromewebstore.google.com/detail/read-aloud-a-text-to-spee/hdhinadidafjejdhmfkjgnolgimiaplp?hl=en

GRAHAM, Krista (2015) "TechMatters: Getting into Kahoot!(s): Exploring a Game-Based Learning System to Enhance Student Learning," *LOEX Quarterly*: Vol. 42: No. 3, Article 4. [cit. 2024-03-17]. Available from: https://commons.emich.edu/loexquarterly/vol42/iss3/4

GRGUROVIĆ, Maja; HEGELHEIMER, Volker. Help options and multimedia listening: Students' use of subtitles and the transcript. 2007. [cit. 2024-03-17].

GULTOM, Evajustika and Saunir SAUN, 2016. THE ROLE OF CLASSROOM MANAGEMENT IN CREATING AN EFFECTIVE ENGLISH LEARNING. *Gultom | Journal of English Language Teaching* [online]. [cit. 2024-03-17]. Available from: https://ejournal.unp.ac.id/index.php/jelt/article/view/7261/5693

HADI, Muhamad Sofian, Lidiyatul IZZAH and Qondila PAULIA, 2021. Teaching Writing through Canva Application. *Hadi | Journal of Languages and Language Teaching* [online]. [cit. 2024-03-20]. Available from: https://e-journal.undikma.ac.id/index.php/jollt/article/view/3533/2565

HADIANTI, Siti; ROHMAH, Dewi Wardah Mazidatur. English Teachers' Perception On Using Digital Tools In The Classroom. *Jurnal Pendidikan Bahasa Inggris*, 2021, 10.8. [cit. 2024-06-07].

HARTMAN, J.L., DZIUBAN, C. and BROPHY-ELLISON, J., 2007. Faculty 2.0. *Educause Review*, 42(5), pp.62-64. [cit. 2024-03-20].

HOUSEL, David A. a ORANJIAN, Nevair. A Case Study of the Use of Newsela PRO Among Adult, Emergent Bi/Multilingual Learners in a Precollege Program. Online. *Adult Learning*. 2021, roč. 32, č. 2, s. 59-69. ISSN 1045-1595. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1177/1045159520959474. [cit. 2024-06-15].

HUANG, Hui-Wen; LI, Zehui a TAYLOR, Linda. The Effectiveness of Using Grammarly to Improve Students' Writing Skills. Online. In: *Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Distance Education and Learning*. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2020, s. 122-127. ISBN 9781450377546. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1145/3402569.3402594. [cit. 2024-06-07].

IDROVO MALDONADO, Nelly Beatriz a FAJARDO DACK, Tammy. The effect of voice recording as a tool to improve speaking skills. Online. *Runas. Journal of Education and Culture*. 2024, roč. 5, č. 10. ISSN 2737-6230. Available from: https://doi.org/10.46652/runas.v5i10.161. [cit. 2024-06-15].

ILMI, Silvi Nuriah and Nunung NURJATI, 2023. The effect of using Spotify Application on EFL listening achievement of senior high school student. *jurnal.umpwr.ac.id* [online]. Available from: doi:10.37729/scripta.v10i1.3164. [cit. 2024-06-07].

IRZAWATI, Ira, 2021. THE UTILIZATION OF DIGITAL PLATFORMS IN ONLINE LEARNING: EFL STUDENTS' PERSPECTIVES. *Irzawati* | *Indonesian EFL Journal* [online]. Available from: doi:10.25134/ieflj.v7i2.4566. [cit. 2024-06-07].

JUDSON, Eugene. (2006). How Teachers Integrate Technology and Their Beliefs About Learning: Is There a Connection?. Journal of Technology and Teacher Education. 14. [cit. 2024-06-07].

JUNG, Sook K. Introduction to Popular Mobile Chatbot Platforms for English Learning: Trends and Issues. Online. *STEM Journal*. 2019, roč. 20, č. 2, s. 67-90. ISSN 1598-1002. Available from: https://doi.org/10.16875/stem.2019.20.2.67. [cit. 2024-06-07].

KAY, Robin H. Evaluating Strategies Used To Incorporate Technology Into Preservice Education. Online. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*. 2006, roč. 38, č. 4, s. 383-408. ISSN 1539-1523. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15391523.2006.10782466. [cit. 2024-03-30].

KESHARWANI, Ankit. Do (how) digital natives adopt a new technology differently than digital immigrants? A longitudinal study. Online. *Information & Management*. 2020, roč. 57, č. 2. ISSN 03787206. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2019.103170. [cit. 2024-03-28].

KHAMKHIEN, Tank-Attapol. (2012). Computer Assisted Language Learning and English Language Teaching in Thailand: Overview. Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences. 3. 10.5901/mjss.2012.03.01.55. [cit. 2024-06-07].

KIRSCHNER, Paul A. a DE BRUYCKERE, Pedro. The myths of the digital native and the multitasker. Online. *Teaching and Teacher Education*. 2017, roč. 67, s. 135-142. ISSN 0742051X. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2017.06.001. [cit. 2024-03-29].

KOPECKÝ, Kamil; SZOTKOWSKI, René; KUBALA, Lukáš; KREJČÍ, Veronika a HAVELKA, Martin. *Moderní technologie ve výuce: (o moderních technologiích ve výuce s pedagogy pro pedagogy)*. Olomouc: Univerzita Palackého v Olomouci, Pedagogická fakulta, 2021. ISBN 978-80-244-5925-7. [cit. 2024-06-07].

KRISTIANI, Putu Enik a PRADNYADEWI, Diah Ayu Manik. Effectiveness of YouTube as Learning Media in Improving Learners' Speaking Skills. Online. *The Art of Teaching English as a Foreign Language*. 2021, roč. 2, č. 1, s. 7-11. ISSN 2684-8546. Dostupné z: https://doi.org/10.36663/tatefl.v2i1.97. [cit. 2024-06-13].

KUMAR, T., Premkumar Shet, J. and Parwez, M.A., 2022. Technology-integration experiences in ELT classrooms as an effective tool: A theoretical study. Online. *Journal for Educators, Teachers and Trainers*. 2022, roč. 13, č. 1. Available from: https://doi.org/10.47750/jett.2022.13.01.006. [cit. 2024-03-17].

LEONG, Lai-Mei a AHMADI, Seyedeh Masoumeh. An Analysis of Factors Influencing Learners' English Speaking Skill. Online. *International Journal of Research in English Education*. 2017, roč. 2, č. 1, s. 34-41. ISSN 2538-3027. Available from: https://doi.org/10.18869/acadpub.ijree.2.1.34. [cit. 2024-03-17].

LEVY, Michael. Computer-Assisted Language Learning. Online. Oxford University PressOxford, 1997. ISBN 9780198236320. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198236320.001.0001.

LICORISH, Sherlock A., Helen E. OWEN, Ben DANIEL and Jade Li GEORGE, 2018. Students' perception of Kahoot!'s influence on teaching and learning. *Research and Practice in Technology Enhanced Learning/Research and Practice in Technology Enchanced Learning* [online]. **13**(1). Available from: doi:10.1186/s41039-018-0078-8. [cit. 2024-04-12].

LOIZOU, Maria. Digital Tools and the Flipped Classroom Approach in Primary Education. Online. *Frontiers in Education*. 2022, roč. 7. ISSN 2504-284X. Dostupné z: https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2022.793450. [cit. 2024-06-14].

MAILAWATI, Anisa a ANITA, Anita. THE IMPACT OF ENGLISH SONGS TO IMPROVING ON ENGLISH LISTENING SKILLS. Online. *Journal of Research on Language Education*. 2022, roč. 3, č. 2, s. 62-65. ISSN 2723-5092. Available from: https://doi.org/10.33365/jorle.v3i2.2158. [cit. 2024-06-04].

MAŇÁK, Josef a ŠVEC, Vlastimil. *Výukové metody*. Brno: Paido, 2003. ISBN 80-7315-039-5. [cit. 2024-04-12]

MASBIROROTNI; FAILASOFAH a IZZAH, Nurul. Using "Listening Time Podcast" on Spotify to Improve Students' Listening Comprehension. Online. *Eduvelop: Journal of English Education and Development*. 2023, roč. 7, č. 1, s. 1-9. ISSN 2597-7148. Available from: https://doi.org/10.31605/eduvelop.v7i1.2894. [cit. 2024-06-04].

MAULIDINA, Putri a WIBOWO, Hanafi. THE USE OF GRAMMARLY TOOLS TO ENRICH STUDENT'S WRITING ABILITY. Online. *Lingua*. 2022, roč. 18, č. 2, s. 179-189. ISSN 2655-9889. Available from: https://doi.org/10.34005/lingua.v18i2.2246. [cit. 2024-06-15].

MD YUNUS, Melor; NORDIN, Norazah; SALEHI, Hadi; AMIN EMBI, Mohamed a SALEHI, Zeinab. The Use of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) in Teaching ESL Writing Skills. Online. *English Language Teaching*. 2013, roč. 6, č. 7. ISSN 1916-4750. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v6n7pl. [cit. 2024-06-12].

MEINAWATI, Euis; HARMOKO, Danang Dwi; RAHMAH, Nazzala Aulia a DEWI, Nurmala -. INCREASING ENGLISH SPEAKING SKILLS USING YOUTUBE. Online. *Polyglot: Jurnal Ilmiah*. 2020, roč. 16, č. 1, s. 1-13. ISSN 2549-1466. Available from: https://doi.org/10.19166/pji.v16i1.1954. [cit. 2024-06-06].

MYKYTIUK, Svitlana; MOROZ, Tetiana; MYKYTIUK, Serhii; MOROZ, Mykola a DOLGUSHEVA, Olga. Seamless Learning Model with Enhanced Web-Quizzing in the Higher Education Setting. Online. *International Journal of Interactive Mobile Technologies (iJIM)*.

2022, roč. 16, č. 03, s. 4-19. ISSN 1865-7923. Dostupné z: https://doi.org/10.3991/ijim.v16i03.27257. [cit. 2024-06-15].

MILLS, D. J. (2010). LyricsTraining.com. The Electronic Journal for English as a Second Language, 14, 2. [cit. 2024-04-12].

MOORHOUSE, Benjamin Luke a YAN, Lu. Use of Digital Tools by English Language Schoolteachers. Online. *Education Sciences*. 2023, roč. 13, č. 3. ISSN 2227-7102. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci13030226. [cit. 2024-03-18].

MŠMT ČR, 2019. Dlouhodobý záměr vzdělávání a rozvoje vzdělávací soustavy České republiky 2019–2023. [cit. 2024-06-04]. Available from: https://www.msmt.cz/vzdelavani/skolstvi-v-cr/dz-cr-2019-2023.

MŠMT ČR, 2020. Strategy for the Education Policy of the Czech Republic up to 2030+. ISBN 978-80-87601-50-1. Available from: https://www.msmt.cz/vzdelavani/skolstvi-v-cr/strategie-2030.

NGUYEN, Truong Gia Minh. The Impacts of Lyrics Training on Improving Listening Skills for ESL Students. Online. *AsiaCALL Online Journal*. 2023, roč. 14, č. 1, s. 18-29. ISSN 1936-9859. Available from: https://doi.org/10.54855/acoj.231412. [cit. 2024-03-17].

NUSHI, M., & FADAEI, M. H. (2020). Newsela: A Level-Adaptive App to Improve Reading Ability. Reading in a Foreign Language, 32(2), 239-247. [cit. 2024-06-04]. Available from: http://hdl.handle.net/10125/67381

OBLINGER, D. and OBLINGER, J. 2005. "Is it age or IT: First steps toward understanding the Net Generation". In *Educating the Net Generation*, Edited by: Oblinger, D. and Oblinger, J. [cit. 2024-06-04].

OTTENBREIT-LEFTWICH, Anne T.; GLAZEWSKI, Krista D.; NEWBY, Timothy J. a ERTMER, Peggy A. Teacher value beliefs associated with using technology: Addressing professional and student needs. Online. *Computers & Education*. 2010, roč. 55, č. 3, s. 1321-1335. ISSN 03601315. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2010.06.002. [cit. 2024-06-08].

PANEERSELVAM, Agatheswari a MOHAMAD, Maslawati. Learners' Challenges and English Educators' Approaches in Teaching Speaking Skills in an ESL Classroom: A Literature Review. Online. *Creative Education*. 2019, roč. 10, č. 13, s. 3299-3305. ISSN 2151-4755. Available from: https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2019.1013253. [cit. 2024-06-09].

PRADNYADEWI, Diah Ayu Manik a KRISTIANI, Putu Enik. Use of Quizizz In Improving Students' Reading Skill. Online. *The Art of Teaching English as a Foreign Language*. 2021, roč. 2, č. 1, s. 1-6. ISSN 2684-8546. Available from: https://doi.org/10.36663/tatefl.v2i1.93. [cit. 2024-06-05].

PRÁGER, Libor a ŘEŘICHA, Václav. Classroom as a playground. Online. *E-Pedagogium*. 2020, roč. 19, č. 4, s. 7-18. ISSN 12137758. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5507/epd.2019.034. [cit. 2024-03-18].

PRENSKY, Marc. Digital Natives, Digital Immigrants Part 1. Online. *On the Horizon*. 2001, roč. 9, č. 5, s. 1-6. ISSN 1074-8121. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1108/10748120110424816. [cit. 2024-04-10].

PRIYATNA, I Putu Dipta; SUWASTINI, Ni Komang Arie a DANTES, Gede Rasben. College Students' Perception of Using Canva in English Writing Class. Online. *Indonesian Journal Of Educational Research and Review*. 2023, roč. 6, č. 1, s. 9-17. ISSN 2621-8984. Available from: https://doi.org/10.23887/ijerr.v6i1.57231. [cit. 2024-06-09].

PUNIE, Y., MARCELINO, C., 2006. The Future of ICT and Learning in the Knowledge Society [online]. The Institute for Prospective Technological Studies. ISSN 1018-5593. [cit. 2024-06-09]. Available from: https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/03e680c0-5b65-4b91-92e9-20b59a7da904/language-en.

PUNIE, Yves, REDECKER, Christine. European Framework for the Digital Competence of Educators: DigCompEdu, EUR 28775 EN, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg [online]. 2017. Available from: 10.2760/159770. [cit. 2024-03-28].

RAHIM, Mohammad Naim. The use of blended learning approach in EFL education. *International Journal of Engineering and Advanced Technology*, 2019, 8.5: 1165-1168.

RAO, PARUPALLI SRINIVAS. Teaching effective writing skills to the English Language Learners (Ells): A study in ELT. *Alford Council of International English & Literature Journal (ACIELJ)*, 2019, 401.2: 32-45. [cit. 2024-03-28].

RAO, Parupalli Srinivas. The importance of speaking skills in English classrooms. *Alford Council of International English & Literature Journal (ACIELJ)*, 2019, 2.2: 6-18. [cit. 2024-03-28].

Rámcový vzdělávací program pro základní vzdělávání. [online]. Praha: MŠMT, 2021. 171 s. Available from: https://revize.edu.cz/files/rvp-zv-2021-s-vyznacenymi-zmenami.pdf [cit. 2024-03-18].

RIADIL, Ikrar Genidal and Farid ROMADHON, 2020. *THE DIGITAL NATIVE STUDENTS' PREFERENCE IN USING NEWSELA AS THE MEDIA OF DIGITAL LITERACY TO ENRICH STUDENTS VOCABULARY* [online]. [cit. 2024-06-08]. Available from: https://jurnal.idebahasa.or.id/index.php/Idebahasa/article/view/34

RIBOLDI, Ilaria; CALABRESE, Angela; PIACENTI, Susanna; CAPOGROSSO, Chiara Alessandra; PAIONI, Susanna Lucini et al. Understanding University Students' Perspectives towards Digital Tools for Mental Health Support: A Cross-country Study. Online. *Clinical Practice & Epidemiology in Mental Health*. 2024, roč. 20, č. 1. ISSN 1745-0179. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2174/0117450179271467231231060255. [cit. 2024-06-08].

SANTOSA, Made Hery et al. Pedagogy-Driven Technology Integration in English Language Teaching. Penerbit Nilacakra, 2023. [cit. 2024-03-28].

SELVI, Kiymet. Teachers' Competencies. Online. *Cultura International Journal of Philosophy of Culture and Axiology*. 2010, roč. 7, č. 1, s. 167-175. ISSN 1584-1057. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5840/cultura20107133. [cit. 2024-03-28].

SHARMA, P. (2009, April 8). *Controversies in using technology in language teaching*. [cit. 2024-03-28]. Available from: https://www.teachingenglish.org.uk/professional-development/teachers/integrating-ict/articles/controversies-using-technology-language.

SIBATUARA, Udur Delima. The Effectiveness of Kahoot in Improving Vocabulary: The Case of a Private University English Study Program. Online. *Edukasi: Jurnal Pendidikan dan Pengajaran*. 2021, s. 33-42. ISSN 2503-2518. Available from: https://doi.org/10.19109/ejpp.v8i1.8285. [cit. 2024-06-09].

SIM, Jennifer Sing Ee a ISMAIL, Hanita Hanim. Using Digital Tools in Teaching and Learning English: Delving into English Language Teachers' Perspectives. Online. *Creative Education*. 2023, roč. 14, č. 10, s. 2021-2036. ISSN 2151-4755. Available from: https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2023.1410129. [cit. 2024-06-07].

SUWARNI, Andi; SARTIKA, Dewi a IKA, Andi. Enhancing Students' Listening Skill by Spotify Application. Online. *ELS Journal on Interdisciplinary Studies in Humanities*. 2023, roč. 6, č. 3, s. 640-645. ISSN 2621-0835. Available from: https://doi.org/10.34050/elsjish.v6i3.31006. [cit. 2024-06-15].

SYAFRIZAL, Syafrizal; CAHYANINGRUM, Niken Sekar a SYAMSUN, Tosi Rut. Duo Lingo Application for Teaching Speaking Skills Class: Students' Perception of Speech Ability. Online. *IDEAS: Journal on English Language Teaching and Learning, Linguistics and Literature*. 2022, roč. 10, č. 1, s. 1041-1049. ISSN 2548-4192. Available from: https://doi.org/10.24256/ideas.v10i1.2881. [cit. 2024-06-15].

TARE, Medha; SHELL, Alison R. a JACKSON, Scott R. Student engagement with evidence-based supports for literacy on a digital platform. Online. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*. 2022, roč. 54, č. 2, s. 177-187. ISSN 1539-1523. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/15391523.2020.1821412. [cit. 2024-06-15].

TAZITABONG, Awandia Joseph. Influence of Teacher's Competence on Students Learning in Some Selected Secondary Schools in Buea Municipality in the South West Region of Cameroon. Online. *International Journal of Scientific and Management Research*. 2021, roč. 04, č. 08, s. 93-115. ISSN 25816888. Available from: https://doi.org/10.37502/IJSMR.2021.4809. [cit. 2024-03-28].

TEMATICKÁ ZPRÁVA / Využívání digitálních technologií v mateřských, základních, středních a vyšších odborných školách [online]. Available at: https://www.csicr.cz//html/tz_digitechnologie/html5/index.html?&locale=ENG&pn=21

TIARA, A.D., Rahman, M.A. and Handrianto, C., 2021. The perception about use of Duolingo application for improving English vocabulary. *International Journal of Education, Information Technology, and Others*, 4(4), pp.690-701. Available from: 10.5281/zenodo.5775915. [cit. 2024-03-28].

TRISTIANA, R. and SWONDO, A.P., 2020. THE EFFECT OF YOUTUBE CONTENT MAKING ON STUDENTS'SPEAKING SKILL. *Jurnal FISK*, *I*(1), pp.148-157. UR, Penny. *Teaching listening comprehension*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, c1984. ISBN 978-0-521-28781-4.

UR, Penny. *Teaching listening comprehension*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, c1984. ISBN 9780521287814.

VALTONEN, Teemu; PONTINEN, Susanna; KUKKONEN, Jari; DILLON, Patrick; VÄISÄNEN, Pertti et al. Confronting the technological pedagogical knowledge of Finnish Net Generation student teachers. Online. *Technology, Pedagogy and Education.* 2011, roč. 20, č. 1, s. 3-18. ISSN 1475-939X. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/1475939X.2010.534867. [cit. 2024-06-14].

VEGA IZA, Jenny Isabel, 2022. *Use of voice recording to enhance fluency in speaking in EFL classroom* [online]. [cit. 2024-06-15]. Available from: https://repositorio.uta.edu.ec/handle/123456789/34675

Výroční zpráva České školní inspekce za školní rok .. [2022]-. Praha: Česká školní inspekce, [1997]-. ISBN 978-80-88492-08-5.

WANG, Alf Inge a TAHIR, Rabail. The effect of using Kahoot! for learning – A literature review. Online. *Computers & Education*. 2020, roč. 149. ISSN 03601315. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2020.103818. [cit. 2024-06-09].

WHEELER, Steve. Information and Communication Technologies and the Changing Role of the Teacher. Online. *Journal of Educational Media*. 2001, roč. 26, č. 1, s. 7-17. ISSN 1358-1651. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/1358165010260102. [cit. 2024-06-08].

YÜRÜK, Nurcihan. Using Kahoot as a skill improvement technique in pronunciation. Online. *Dil ve Dilbilimi Çalışmaları Dergisi*. 2020, roč. 16, č. 1, s. 137-153. ISSN 1305-578X. Available from: https://doi.org/10.17263/jlls.712669. [cit. 2024-06-09].

ZOUNEK, Jiří; JUHAŇÁK, Libor; STAUDKOVÁ, Hana a POLÁČEK, Jiří. *E-learning: učení (se) s digitálními technologiemi : kniha s online podporou*. 2., aktualizované vydání. Praha: Wolters Kluwer, 2021. ISBN 978-80-7676-175-9.

ZUHRIYAH, Siti a PRATOLO, Bambang Widi. Exploring Students' Views in the Use of Quizizz as an Assessment Tool in English as a Foreign Language (EFL) Class. Online. *Universal Journal of Educational Research*. 2020, roč. 8, č. 11, s. 5312-5317. ISSN 2332-3205. Available from: https://doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2020.081132. [cit. 2024-06-09].

Při úpravě tohoto textu byl využit nástroj ChatGPT (GPT3,5) a to pro kapitoly 1-4. OpenAI. (2024). ChatGPT 3.5, OpenAI. Available at: https://openai.com (Accessed: 2024, 04, 08)